HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 22, 2020 - 6:00 P.M.

GREAT HALL
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 6:00 p.m. with Selectmen, Thomas Millias, Gordon C. Andrews and Troy E. Garron present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

AGENDA

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved the Agenda for Tuesday, September 22, 2020. 

MINUTES
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board voted as follows to approve the following Selectmen Minutes:

Regular Session – August 20, 2020
AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENT

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to affirm payment of the following warrants and commitment with the exception of Andrews abstaining from #536, #537, #538, #541 & #551 in payroll warrant #24:
	School Warrant
	# 23
	$ 115,942.72

	Payroll Warrant
	# 24
	$ 364,138.35

	Vendor Warrant
	# 25
	$ 316,977.84

	Withholding Warrant
	# 26
	$ 132,884.81

	Ambulance Commitment

from 9/7/20 – 9/13/20
	for
	$ 110,924.68


AFFIRMED BILL
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to affirm payment of the following Selectmen Bill: 
	Halifax Postmaster (400 Forever stamps) ….................................
	$ 220.00


APPROVED WARRANT

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrants and commitment:

	Vendor Warrant
	# 27 
	$ 421,626.13 
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APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	National Grid (electricity/Town Hall) ………………….............  
Harry B. Harding & Son, Inc (printing/9/12/20 warrant) .……..
MMA (MMHR fall conference 10/8-10/22) …………………...
	$    883.72
$    624.90
$     50.00


Meeting Moved to the All-Purpose Room at HES

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to reconvene their meeting at the Halifax Elementary School.
Board reconvened at 6:20 p.m. 
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Possibility of Lowering Quorum 

Seelig stated the Board is meeting with the town Moderator Dennis Carmen, for the possibility of lowering the quorum for tonight’s session of Town Meeting.  Under the State law the Board can do this with the approval of the Town Moderator on a temporary basis for a State of Emergency.  This can be done between session but not during the Town Meeting itself.  Under State law quorum can be lowered down to 10% which is in the town by-law so it can go down to 10.  He is not recommending that. 
Millias said that he has mixed emotions – he does not want to lower it but there are reasons that are valid to make some kind of adjustment not to mention it costing the Town $6,000 per meeting for the equipment to use two rooms.  Lowering the quorum gives us the opportunity to continue Town Meeting.  There is always going to controversy, but no one is preventing anyone from coming to Town Meeting.  No one is at the door saying you cannot come in because we reached quorum. 
Resident Dave Mascio said let’s see how tonight goes and Seelig said it cannot be lowered during Town Meeting.

Millias asked Garron and Andrews their thoughts.  

Garron said the last time they tried to lower quorum 300 people came to vote it down and then left after the vote was taken.  We cannot get people to come so we need to do something so we can vote and keep the Town going.

Andrews would consider moving it for the financial issues but any zoning or anything else he did not think they should lower the quorum on as those are the most contentious Articles and thinks it make sense that if we don’t have 100 people we pass over those Articles.   – Millias did not have a problem with that.  Seelig said the Stormwater Discharge Article needs to be done because the EPA is requiring us to do that as part of our stormwater rights and he cannot recommend that they pass over it.  He has no problem with the other two Articles (marijuana & multi-family).  
Carmen wanted clarification – sounds like the Board wanted quorum for some issues but not others.  Millias did not know if you could do that.  Andrews was saying that he would not adjust the quorum below our annual 100 – if we do not have the 100 in the room he would like the Board to pass over those Articles.  Millias said his intention tonight was to move to pass over the Zoning Articles because he does not think they are ready for it, there is legislation pending that will affect it, this will give us the winter to take a look at it and bring them forward next year.  
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Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously recommended to pass over the Marijuana Article and the Multi-Family Zoning Article.
Garron was fine with the vote he just wants town business to be taken care of so if passing over those Articles expedites things, he is for it.  Millias thinks the Article are contentious and confusing and would hard to explain to everyone at a Town Meeting what is involved in them. He would like to give everyone an opportunity to take a look at them, vet them not to mention no one comes to the hearing, which is unfortunate because if attended it would be a lot easier as people could express their knowledge on the Articles.  Andrews asked if we hit quorum are we still passing over the Articles and Millias said yes.  

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously recommended to pass over the Marijuana Article and the Multi-Family Zoning Article.
Town Moderator, Dennis Carman, said over the last several years the town has developed some significant problems in the way we are conducting our business and in one way or another everyone is responsible for bits and pieces of it but Town Meeting is not the place to where they are going to get resolved.  If and Article is too controversial he agrees with the BOS in pulling the Article until it can be discussed.  He is hearing from the community that they want to be heard, have a process that is reasonable and respectful and not everyone feels they are being treated that way.  In the case of quorum, this is a challenging issue  and it feels like you are potentially cutting people out from participating  but as said earlier just because the quorum is lowered it does not prevent anyone from attending.  Understandable that during this pandemic everything is more challenging and any more than 130 we would have to shut the meeting down because of safety issues.  We want are robust quorum and participation but currently with the pandemic we cannot exceed that because there goes another $6,000.  Yes, it was frustrating that eighty or ninety people came out to conduct town business and we don’t get quorum and he recognizes why we had to have the meeting in Kingston – no space available.  He asked if this would be a temporary reduction in quorum and Seelig said it is only good for a State of Emergency.  He thinks reducing it to ten is crazy and does not feel good about that; fifty has been suggested and seventy-five is a compromise.  He is okay with reducing it in order to get the business of the town done and doing in a reasonable way.
Carman recommended that we reduce quorum to seventy-five for this one-time so that we can get the town’s business done but wants to do it for the right reasons and without people feeling that their input is not important and does not want to sent the wrong message.  

Andrews asked if there were any other Articles that need a 2/3 vote besides the Stormwater and Seelig said that Article is not Zoning so it does not need a 2/3 vote.  

Millias said we very well could get one hundred people and could be moot, but he is concerned about the eighty or ninety who show up and we have to end it – they might not come back. Carmen agreed for those people it gets tiring.   He understands lowering it is a risk but if we need to do it in order to get e business of the town done, he is okay with it. 
Ashley DiSesa asked where Town Meeting was already open can the quorum be changed and Seelig said Town Counsel called the Attorney General’s Office – the BOS and the town Moderator can adjust the quorum in between sessions.  Once the meeting is opened at the BOS cannot decide to lower it. 
Amy Troup asked about the seven-day notice that was talked about at a Selectmen’s meeting a couple of weeks ago and Seelig said it was posted on the town’s website – seven days before this meeting per the AG’s instructions.  She then stated she received a lot of feedback from people who did not show up in Kingston the reason why people did not come was because their kids just went back to school and they had crisis at home trying to have internet on and off and they were crying and they had all these things going on while they are trying to do a full time job so by the time it gets dark at night and they have to travel to Kingston.  
Selectmen Meeting – September 22, 2020




                         Page 4
Now let’s get to the dark issue we have a lot of people who can’t drive at night because of their eyesight so those people who usually come to Town Meeting couldn’t come and there is your lack in quorum last Tuesday.  If it had been in Halifax, we would have ben able to get a quorum.  So bad planning and I see this a lot.  I see bad planning where we pushed off a Planning Board meeting and let all these people’s projects pushed off.  We had the first day school that should have been thought of when is the best notice time when we can get a quorum and plan correctly would be the best way to start our meeting in order to be able to have a quorum because all this change out – we’ll do it 12th  we’ll do it 29th we’ll do it this day we’ll do it that way it’s all confusing.  Then conveniently the electronic board is down.  So, it is confusing there are so many residents that had no idea today that we had a meeting tonight and that is why we don’t get quorum because it is made confusing. It needs to be clear cut for the future because she sees if we drop quorum, we now live in England which she thinks we fought the Revolution War to get away from.   And it true because then only a few people decide what happens to the wellbeing and the people of the Town of Halifax.  
Millias said that is only if they do not show up.  She then asked about the confusing part. 
Andrews said from the beginning the issue was that we did not have numbers from the State, which we still do not have because they have not passed a budget.  Hence the smartest decision the BOS could have made was to delay the meeting so that we had the best budget numbers to move forward.  He gets the confusing on pushing the dates and further said since March the Board has been attending daily meetings and putting in lots of time in trying to get information out there and up to speed on what is happening on a daily basis.  He understands last week was the first week of hybrid schooling and the reason we had it in Kingston was because between the two rooms here at the school there could only be one-hundred and thirty-two people and if quorum was more than that we would have to close Town Meeting. Now we are back here because we did not get the people to show up in Kingston.  They all (the BOS) understands the dates were confusing, that people were upset and the unemployment numbers but at this point we need to move forward to get this year’s business done as we are already six months behind.  He further said every time they talk about the budget it changes and the Board is trying to the best they can to provide the best information to the citizens so that they can made decisions at Town Meeting.  

Millias added that they are trying to move it forward as quickly as they can because tax bills have to go out because without revenue from the tax bills the town cannot pay anything.
DiSesa first off wanted to thank the Board for everything they do she then asked why we have to rush to have the meeting in Kingston if we had the opportunity to do it tonight.  Her thoughts were that we should have just moved it from Saturday to this evening and spent the $6,000 instead of having it in Kingston knowing it was the first day of school with the thought we very well might not get quorum.   Lastly, she suggested if maybe for next Town Meeting get some feedback from the residents as to what works for them Saturday or an evening for Town Meeting.  Millias said part of it was that Kingston Collections was half the money and no detail officer and tonight will be $6,000, a detail officer and a custodian.  The whole thing is difficult we had 117 on that Saturday, which is pretty good and if we could have kept them then we would have finished.  Another problem he mentioned is that we have the audio and camera crew and those out of town employees who need to be here to present Articles they add to the body count – you do not know how to plan these things  
Mascio said that you need to think of the people and some people have kids who play sports and wants the Board to understand what Saturdays mean to people.  Millias understands and said that we had feedback over the last few years about doing a Saturday meeting so we thought it might have been a good day because we were not sure people wanted to come out because of Covid.  DiSesa said but we did have quorum on Saturday and maybe if we passed over some Articles like the Board decided to tonight it would not have been 4 hours and people would have stayed.  
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Millias said the problem is people do come we reach quorum and then they leave for many reason – time constraints and jobs to go to etc.   
Resident – unknown 
If lowering the quorum is temporary who is to say it will not be done next time and Millias said this is only for a State of Emergency and any other time it would have to be a vote at Town Meeting.  Andrews further said there was legislation that passed and signed by the Governor in the spring and lowering the quorum was one of them.  

Troup asked how long this is going to be because Covid could last for a while and Millias said we are just talking about tonight.  Troup said she wants that part of the motion and wants to see the Attorney General’s determination on it in writing.

Garron said he has never been to a town meeting where we have not met quorum until 8:30 there is no on here at 7;30 where we have reached quorum.  He said years ago he had 4 kids in school and attended Town Meeting.  You cannot dictate who is going to stay and leave.  The Board is here to get things done.  Over the years he has put enough hours in and understands.

Millias said there is always going to be someone who cannot make it no matter what day, night, time or place it is.  He thinks quorum should be around eighty-four.
Moved by Andrews and second by Garron, the Board unanimously voted lower the quorum to seventy-five (75).  

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT
Buds Goods
Alex Mazin from Bus Goods was in this evening to ask the Board to amend his host community Agreement that he has for the marijuana cultivation facility on River Street.  He is not asking for a larger structure but wants to use a portion of the building for product manufacturing.  Millias said this is a whole new agreement and puts a new spin on it.  Seelig said first thing he needs to do is amend the agreement then have a public forum, which can be done via Zoom.  Mazin understood and was familiar with Zoom meeting.  Financially he wants to keep everything here as they have spent many hours on the do diligence at the site.  Seelig said he will see what they can do for October 13th or he could pick another day or night.   
South Shore Children’s Museum -Movie Night
Juvy Hartweg, from the South Shore Children’s Museum, came in to ask the Board if she could host two movie nights.  Walmart has agreed to host it behind their building.  The movie will be Hocus Pocus and geared for families with children 10 and under.  She is looking at doing this on October 16th and 23rd and is put on by FunFlicks.  She will be asking Halifax Police for a detail and will be working with Boy Scout Troup #138 in Braintree to help with the parking (has done this in the past with her).     
Millias asked how many people and she said in Weymouth one time she had eighty-nine cars and another time she had forty-nine cars so for that space she would keep it the same.  Tickets are pre-sold, and all the food is pre-packaged.   

Millias asked that she check with Fire, Police and the Board of Health to show them the layout.  

Garron asked about the noise because there are homes in that area, and she said that they can listen to it on their car radios and they can take the speakers off the screen.  

Millias asked what time and she said 6-6:30 p.m. – the parking lot will open at 5 p.m. so everyone can get settled and typically, the movies are 1.5 hours.
Selectmen Meeting – September 22, 2020




                         Page 6

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved the request for Juvy Hartwey on behalf of South Shore Children’s Museum to host a movie night behind Walmart contingent on the approval from Fire, Police and the Board of Health.   
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Recycling Abatements

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to abate Bill #1191, #1498, #1711, #2132, #1522, #1203, #768, #722, #2156, #1804, #1033, #1265, #2597, #1072, #682, #358, #359, #1500, #2203, #514, #1443, #1754, #1713, #139, #2167, #661, #2021, #1232, #2645, #709, #643, #487, #1013 and #567 based on the fact that the office has received confirmation from their private haulers that they provide recycling service to the residents. 
The Board is holding off on the request to bate multiple years for Bill #596 

Charging Stations

The Town would have to go out to bid should we want to have them.  

Truck Traffic on Laurel Street

There seems t be a problem once in a while.  Circuit Street resident, Chris Winiewicz, has been good at keeping Seelig informed.  Marilyn’s Landing is being cooperative.  Winiewicz, who was present, said it has not gotten worse.  
Aldana Road 

Nothing new at this time.  

Pope’s Tavern Roof Replacement

Bid deadline is this Thursday (9/24).

MEETING ADJOURNED
There being no further business, moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to continue their meeting to the Halifax Elementary School Gym to attend the Annual and Special Town Meetings at 7:05 p.m.
-------------------------------------------------

Troy E. Garron
Clerk
/pjm
